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The Litter Box 

 

Starmount Country Club in Greensboro  
is the site of our February meeting. 

By Mimi Morton 

February 17 will be the date for our annual new members meeting.  It will be 
held at the Starmount Country Club,  1 Sam Snead Drive, Greensboro, NC.   This 
meeting will be a chance for new members to learn about the Carolina Jaguar 
Club and for others to renew acquaintances before the 2017 season begins.  We 
will talk about the schedule for the year within a brief meeting. 
  
Plan to arrive between 10 and 10:30 AM, we will have coffee, tea, and muffins.  
Lunch will be served at 12:00 noon. All entrees come with a cup of broccoli & 
cheddar soup and for dessert a hot fudge brownie with vanilla ice cream and hot 
fudge sauce. Beer, wine and bloody marys will be available on as cash basis. 
The entree selections are as follows: 
 
Starmount chopped salad with grilled chicken breast, spiced almonds, diced to-
matoes, bacon, chopped boiled egg, blue cheese crumbles, served with wasabi 
ranch dressing. $23 
 
Ham and cheddar baguette - Cured ham and brie with shallot confit on a french 
baguette  $21 
 
Club Croissant - Flaky croissant topped with roasted turkey breast, and Black 
Forest Ham, Hickory smoked bacon and cheddar cheese, lettuce and tomato. 
$23 
 
Prices include tax and gratuity. 
 
Please send your checks to me by February 10. Their check will be their reserva-
tion. Checks should be made out to Mimi Morton and should be sent to me at 8 
Allwood Ct., Greensboro, NC 27410. 
 
Call or email if you have any questions. 
mimimorton13@gmail.com  or call  336-294-3436 
 
Call or email if you have any questions. 
   
We all look forward to this event and the beginning of a very exciting year with 
your Jaguar. 
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To 

Do 

List 
  1. Plan to attend the  new 
      members orientation    
      meeting on Feb 17. 
 
  2.  Get ready for Judges  
       Training  in March  
 
  3. Plan to attend  the  
      Gathering at Shelton   
      Vineyards on April 20-22 
 
  4. Plan to attend 20th  
      Annual BMCCF Car Show        
     “Brits at the Battleship” 
      May 4-5 
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Happy New Year!  If one of your resolutions was to attend more CJC 
meetings, the February meeting is a great way to keep that resolution.  
The meeting is at a beautiful venue – The Starmount Country Club in 
Greensboro. This is an opportunity to meet new members and discuss the 
2018 events and meetings.   Your input, suggestions and feedback are 
encouraged.  Once again, we have Mimi Morton to thank for making the 
arrangements. For details about location and times, please see the article 
on the front page of this issue. 
 
It is with a heavy heart that I share with you the news of former CJC 
president’s, Frank Zamaroni, passing in December.  Our newsletter editor, 
Jerry Cohen, has prepared a tribute to Frank and his contributions to our 
club that you’ll find in this newsletter.   
 
There’s a lot happening this year in the world of Jaguar.  The Jaguar XE SV 
Project 8 is scheduled to be revealed June 28.  This ‘hot’ version of the XE 
is the ‘most powerful road-legal Jaguar with 600 PS and a supercharged V8 
engine’.  It will go 0-60 in 4 seconds.  Personally, I don’t know where I 
would be able to take advantage of this capability other than at Charlotte 
Motor Speedway.  But luckily, I don’t have to worry about that because 
the production is limited to 300 cars worldwide which means it’s not going 
to be cheap. 
 
Then there’s the I-Pace which will be launched in the U.S. the second half 
of this year.  If you haven’t heard, it’s an all-electric crossover that can 
travel 220 miles on a single charge.  You can build one on line, selecting 
your upgrades/options, etc.  I would have to sell a kidney to afford the one 
I built.  
 
I’m looking forward to seeing you at the February meeting.  Here’s to new 
and old friends with new and old Jaguars coming together in 2018!  
 

Diane 
 
P.S. For those of you who have attended the concours at Pinehurst in 
pervious years please note that it is being moved to the fall (of 
course) no date is yet set. We will keep you posted. 

 

CAT TALES 
 

BY 
DIANE DUFOUR 

 
CJC PRESIDENT 

  

 

 Carolina Jaguar 
 Club 

 
 JCNA S.E. Region - Club #21 

  2018 Officers  
and Committee Chairs 

 
President         Diane DuFour 
                         Residence 704-408-5788 
     E-mail                      ddufour@carolina.rr.com 
 

VP-Events       Ron Kuligowski     
                                 Residence 919-967-0391 
     E-mail                       kuligows9@aol.com 
 
                

Secretary         Mimi Morton 
                               Residence 336-294-3436  
     E-mail                    mimimorton13@gmail.com  
 

Treasurer         Michael Smale 
                                      Residence 864-987-9544  
   E-mail                            mikesmale@me.com  
               
Membership  Kevin and Nancy    
Co-Chairs              Willis                  
                                     Residence 336-765-1170  
 E-mail         carolinajagmembership@gmail.com 

    
Concours        David &Rhonda   
Co-Chairs               Ballard 
                         Residence 704-847-4822 
    E-mail            carolinajagman@carolina.rr.com 

 
Newsletter       Jerry  Cohen 
Editor               Residence 803-283-0789 

    E-mail                         cjceditor@aol.com 
 

Web Master     Richard        
                         Lloyd-Roberts  
                                     Phone 704-754-8800 
    E-mail                       rlloydroberts@gmail.com 
 
Chief Judge     Ed Howey 
                         Residence  803-548-1989  
     E-mail                      ehowey@comporium.net 

 
Editorial Contributions 

Letters to the editor, technical advice and inquir-
ies, articles and photographs are welcome. Sub-
missions should be received by the 12th of each 
month for the next issue and may be edited for 
style and/or space. Opinions expressed are not 
necessarily those of CJC, Inc. All submissions 
are considered property of CJC, Inc., and may be 
reproduced by JCNA affiliates with proper credit. 

 
Advertising  Rates 

Non-commercial classified are free to members, 
$15.00 per issue for non-members. For commer-
cial rates and policy, contact the editor at: 
803-283-0789, or e-mail request to:     
                    cjceditor@aol.com. 
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In Memorial: 

We regret to announce the passing of Carolina Jaguar 
Club member  Frank Zamaroni.  Frank passed away on 
December 13 at Scotia Village,  Laurinburg,  where he 
was living with his beloved wife Joan Guyet Zamaroni.  
Frank is also survived by his children Catherine Bailey and 
Robert Zamaroni,  as well as 4 grandchildren. 
 
Frank was born June 15, 1938 in Berkeley, CA to parents 
Frank Ralph Zamaroni, Sr. and Olive May Weymouth Za-
maroni.  He graduated from Berkeley High School in 1957 
and it was during those years that he met his beautiful 
wife Joan Yvonne Guyot, whom he married in 1960. 
 
Frank was always most proud of his family, but he also 
loved giving back to his local community. Since moving to 
North Carolina in 2000, he tutored students at the local 
community college.  He also served on the Whispering 
Pines council as a council member, during which time he 
chaired the Water Task Force. He managed his friend 
Louis Gregory’s campaign for Moore County Commis-
sioner, served as Treasurer for the Moore County Repub-
lican Men’s Club, and was an active member of the 
Sandhills Rotary Club.  After moving to Scotia in Laurin-
burg he was involved in many activities there. 
 
Frank and Joan joined our club after purchasing a Radiant 

Red 1999 XJ8. Frank was an expert detailer and took 
more than a few trophies showing it.  A few years later 
Frank and Joan acquired  a 2004 XJ VDP also in Radiant 
Red. Then he fell in love with a Jaguar Racing Green 2008 
Super V8.  Frank loved that Radiant red color so much he 
eventually traded for a 2009 XK convertible in Radiant 
Red. He and Joan loved attending meetings and showing 
their Jaguars all with a special NC license plate that read, 
“TICKELSME.” 
 
 In addition to all his other activities and responsibilities 
listed above, Frank served as President of our club in 
2010 and again in 2011. He represented our club at the 
Annual General Meetings in Indianapolis (2010) and 
again in Richmond (2011). 
 
In a Feb. 2011 Litter Box Cat Tales article, Frank (as Presi-
dent), commented on memories of his automobile expe-
riences generated by a CJC visit to Bennett Classics Auto 
Museum in Forest City, NC in January 2011.  He stated 
that his first car was a 1939 Plymouth coupe that he had 
saved his paper route money to buy.   In the same article, 
he noted that he had had a 1955 Chevy 2-door Bel Air, 
hard top.  He later noted in the same article that he had 
learned to disc a field on his uncle's farm with a John 
Deere tractor.  He concluded by recalling the time spent 
at race tracks as his son Bob raced a quarter-midget, be-
ginning at age 6. 
 
 From his last Litter Box President's column, December 
2011, he stated: 
"To the officers and members of the club I say a big 
‘Thank You’ for making these past two years so reward-
ing.  It has been an honor and privilege to serve as your 
president and I can truly say, ‘Thank you for the Memo-
ries’.  To each and every member of our Club I wish the 
Best of times as we look forward to the coming year." 
 
His friends will remember the difference between his 
public laugh and his goofy private snicker, his affection 
for cars, his skill at all things hand-worked, and his loyalty 
to those he loved. We can truly say back to Frank, we will 
miss you and "Thank you for the Memories." 
 
                               **************** 
 
For those of you who knew Frank and Joan, turn the page 
or scroll down to see a few photos of the Frank we all 
knew. Thank you Bill and Margaret Bingham for sending 
these in. 

(Continued on page 4) 
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With David Ballard, Frank always promoting the club with 
his forehead club decals. 

       With Scott DuFour and Kenny Watts at LS. 

        Demonstrating his detailing skills on his 2009 XK.  
 

Frank pretending to check out the competition from Jerry 
Tester’s XK. No one would recognized him in this  
disguise. Really Frank???                                                           

(Continued from page 3) 

Frank Zamaroni (Continued) 
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Caravanning with Jerry Ellison 
By Bill Bingham 

 
Rearview is glad to be back after a holiday hiatus and I 
hope everyone had a great holiday season! 
 
One of the highlights of each year for Carolina Jaguar 
Club members is the annual road trip organized by Jerry 
Ellison.  Jerry began organizing these weeklong trips in 
the early 2000’s, with one of the early trips being based 
in Dillsboro, NC.  Highlights of that trip included the 
Cherohala Skyway, the Foothills Parkway, the Tail of the 
Dragon, the Great Smoky Mountain Railroad, the Water-
falls Byway, the John C. Campbell Folk School, and shop-
ping in Biltmore Village.  In the September 2005 issue of 
The Litter Box, two articles—one written by Jerry Cohen 
and the other by Bob Wasson—recalled some of the ad-
ventures of the trip.  Excerpts from those two articles 
give a glimpse of the Wednesday, Thursday, and Satur-
day activities. 
 

Carolina Jaguar Club Members  
Tame “The Tail of the Dragon”  

by Jerry Cohen 
 
“August 24, 2005, Deal’s Gap, NC, the day the brave cara-
van of Jaguars spanning three decades in age and a 1965 
Morgan Plus 4 took on “The Tail of the Dragon.”  It was 
the second full day of the western North Carolina road 
trip organized and planned by Jerry and Naoma Ellison… 
Our “Walkie Talkies” were tuned to channel 16 and while 
we waited for a sign from Jerry Ellison in his ’65 Morgan 
to lead us out.  The day’s caravan was comprised of the 
Ellison’s Morgan, Jerry and Judi’s XJSC (Ruby), Kenny and 
Phyllis Watt’s XJ6, Frank and Joan Zamaroni’s XJ8, and 
Rick and Georgia Sorenson’s S-type.  We enjoyed a scenic 
drive along the Great Smoky Mountain parkway with sev-
eral stops along the way as we headed for Townsen, TN, 
where we were to have lunch at Miss Lili’s café.  After a 
great lunch, we were on the road again heading for “The 
Tail.”  Judi and I had the tops off of Ruby (his XJSC).  We 
never advanced past 3rd gear, but there were plenty of 

upshifts and downshifts in that 11 miles.  All of the Jags 
did great as we ended our drive at a rest stop and souve-
nir shop at Deal’s Gap.  There we checked out “The Tree 
of Shame.” ...this tree is decorated with damaged motor-
cycle parts from their trips through the “Dragon.”  Then 

it was back on the road to our return trip to Dillsboro and 
happy hour.  What an awesome day.  It was beautiful 
scenery, great fresh mountain air, thrilling driving, and 
great food…” 

(Continued on page 7) 

IN THE REARVIEW  
MIRROR (Part 7) 
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Great Smokey Mountain Jaguar Experience  

by Bob Wasson 
 

“Thursday was Train Ride Day!  We enjoyed the compli-
mentary breakfast at the hotel, and headed for Bryson 
City.  After getting our tickets and listening to a local 
mountain band for awhile, we boarded our open air car 
for the trip.  The ride was beautiful!  We crossed Fontana 
Lake after riding along its shores for a long time, and then 

began the climb up the Nantahala Gorge.  The train runs 
mostly just beside and above the river, offering wonder-
ful views of the rapids and rafters drifting downstream.  
The train stopped right beside the only five rapids on the 
river, which were well photographed by everyone with a 
camera!  The train is the best way to see the Nantahala 
other than in a raft! … 

 
Thursday evening took us to the historic Balsam Inn, 
which was originally built as a 300 room Victorian style 
wooden hotel about 1900.  It has large porches on two 
levels with rocking chairs affording views out over the 
mountains and cool mountain breezes.  Dinner was a 
long wait, but quite good.  Dessert was a show in itself, 
with flaming Bananas Foster prepared at the table (and 
setting off the fire alarm)… 
 

Saturday was the trip along the Parkway, with a stop at 
the highest elevation on the road at over 6000 feet.  
Then down into Asheville, for our meeting at the Jaguar-
Asheville dealership.  They generously provided us with 
sandwiches, pizza, and drinks, and close-up inspections 
of new Jaguars and Land Rovers…” 
 
Remember that Jerry Ellison is currently planning the 
2018 trip, so make your suggestions known to him! 

(Continued from page 6) 
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CJC Touring Society 
By Richard Lloyd-Roberts 

 
Love To Drive?  Welcome to the CJC Tourers. 
 
As Jaguar owners we love our cars. We also love to show 
them off and drive them. That is why we decided to form 
the CJC Touring Society as a part of the Main Jaguar Club. 
Many of us attend British car shows, Cars and Coffee and 
other automotive events outside the club scheduled 
events. This section of the Carolina Jaguar Club website 
will be dedicated to organizing those efforts and to ar-
range mini driving meets where a few of us just grab a 
coffee and drive somewhere. 
 
https://carolinajaguarclub.com/cjc-touring-society/ 
 
Could be a trip to the mountains, showing off at a gen-
eral automotive show or similar events. This is open to all 
CJC members and NON members with any model Jaguar 
from classic to Late Model F Types, XK’.  etc.   
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
If you just enjoy the open road, attending car club events 
that are mixed with other makes of vehicles this is for 
you. We welcome our members to join in these events 
and to make suggestions as to where we can go. 

  

https://carolinajaguarclub.com/cjc-touring-society/
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Honey...I think 
something is 
wrong with the 
brakes! 
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Treasurer’s Report 
By Michael Smale, CJC Treasurer 

Below please see the financial reports for each month of 

the 4th quarter and the annual totals as well. 

 

Our reserves went down by some $751.74 for the year 

which is not too bad especially with contributing $4,000 

to the USO which helps maintain our status as a non 

profit organization.   
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Event Calendar 
Official CJC Meetings in Bold 

Sanctioned Concours Underlined 

2018 
January                  No  event to be held 
 
Feb 16-18              Classic Car Display Feb. 16-18th Dorton Arena  for more info call:  Marshal Wheeler 919.616.0736  
                                Enter your car or just come to visit .  
                                This year the display will start Friday the 16th and the cars will remain until 3:00 Sunday after  
                                noon.  I will be taking cars through out the week Monday - Wednesday between 5-6 and on  
                                Thursday 12-6.  For each participant there will be a free lunch voucher good for two of the 3  
                                 days and free passes will be given out to attend the New Car Expo each day.  
 
February  17          Annual new members welcome and orientation meeting, held at the Starmount Country Club,  
                                 1 Sam Snead Drive, Greensboro, NC 
 
March       TBD       Judges Training  (Possible Galway Hooker Pub) 
 
April 20-22             The Gathering British car show at Shelton Vineyards, Dobson, NC    
 
May  4-5th              20th Annual BMCCF Car Show “Brits at the Battleship”  at Battleship Park,  
                                  1 Battleship Road, Wilmington, NC, hosted by  British Motor Club of the Cape Fear  
 
June           TBD 
 
July  12-14               Carolina Jaguar annual sanctioned  
                                 Concours event at the Switzerland   
                                  Inn,           
                                  Little Switzerland, NC.   “Head for the     
                                  Mountains” 
 
August       TBD 
 
September              Annual CJC Road Trip 
 
October   19-20      EURO Auto festival, Greenville, SC 
 
November               Annual CJC Officer Elections 
 
December                Annual Holiday party 
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Classified 
1994 Jaguar XJS 4.0 Convertible 
$13,990 Color:  Black with Black  Interior:  Black 
Top:  Black Mileage:  68,550. Connelly leather: 
soft and smooth/no cracks or tears, Tires are like 
new. Soft top replaced about 3 years ago. Trunk 
compartment with the spare is excellent. A/C was 
recently serviced.  
Wood grain dash and console are in perfect con-
dition. Keyless remote plus valet key. 
It runs GREAT!!! 
Mark Lovello,  Jaguar South   
3404-C Rutherford Rd Ext Taylors , SC , 29687 Fax: 
864-244-5247 Phone: 864-244-1555 Email: 
mark@jaguarsouth.com   http://
www.jaguarsouth.com 
 
 
 
Rare Celebration Edition 1996 XJS.  
The last and the best of the XJS line. Mint condi-
tion in-line 6 convertible for sale with 69,700 
miles.  Car has been meticulously maintained, 
always garaged and always serviced by a certified 
Jaguar dealer.  It is gorgeous and in perfect work-
ing order with good tires!  Highest reasonable 
offer.   Located in Charlotte, NC 
Call M. Harbison   @ 704-905-3967 
 
Brand new full harness for Jaguar XK150DHC 
(dual bulb tail lamp model) 
During the restoration of my late 1958/early 1959 XK150DHC, we ordered the wrong harness in error. The error 
was only discovered during fitting. It turns out that my vehicle was a few numbers short of the one for which the 
harness is designed. The harness for sale is for a mid-to-late 1959 model with DUAL BULBS in the tail lamps (Oct. 
1959 onwards, #838458 onwards). Because we had opened the package the supplier would not take it back, so 
we had to buy a new one. The wrong one was carefully removed and is packed carefully in a box ready for ship-
ping. 
Detailed photos of each component available upon request. 
$450 OBO plus $35 shipping. 
Lawrence Baxter, Durham, NC 
(919) 413-4908 
 
Boot for 1958 XK150DHC 
Tan boot (soft top rear cover) in excellent condition. Top reverted to origi-
nal black for restoration so this boot is redundant for me. Numerous de-
tailed photos available on request. 
$250 OBO plus $35 shipping 
Lawrence Baxter, Durham, NC 
(919) 413-4908 
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http://www.jcna.com/php/clubdisplay.php?club=se21 

Newsletter Editor 
3010 Sherman Drive 
Lancaster, SC 29720 

  
 
 


